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Carlingford Community Newsletter 

September Edition 

 

Heritage News   

Congratulaions to Greenore on its recent Maritime Festival. The festival opened on 

Friday 9
th
 September with a performance, of Michael Ferguson's play "A Time to 

Remember" in the Assembly Rooms, commemorating the tragic collision on 

Carlingford Lough in November 1916 between SS Connemara and SS Retriever. 

 

The festival continued through Saturday and Sunday with a visit of the LE Roisin, 

angling competitions, living history re-enactment, miniature railway, choral service 

and more. If you missed the play then don't worry. There will be further performances 

before the end of the year. 

 

  
 

This newsletter is jointly produced by the 

four bodies representing the Carlingford 

community, namely: 

Carlingford Lough Heritage Trust   CLHT 

Carlingford & Cooley Tourism Assoc.   CCTA 

Carlingford Tidy Towns     CTT  

Carlingford Community Development        CCD 

(The Foy Centre) 

 



Carlingford Community Newsletter    Newsletter No 32    Newsletter Number 1 

Page 2  September2016    February 2014 

 
LE Roisin 

 

On Sunday 2nd October at 14.30 Newry Maritime Association will unveil a plaque in the 

cemetery adjoining Carlingford Heritage Centre in memory of Edwin Righton Carter, one of 

the victims of the Connemara/Retriever disaster who is buried here, and all who perished in 

the collision. All are welcome to attend. 

 

Thanks to Pam Atkins and the other volunteers for the benches newly-installed on the seaward side of 

the Station House, facing the bus stop and the sea beyond. It was not an easy task creating authentic 

looking benches in the original style of the railway. To complete the effect each bench now proudly 

bears the name of one of the stations along the old line: Omeath; Greenore; Bush; and Carlingford.  

 

 

It has been awhile since you could wait for a train in Carlingford - but with new seats, waiting for a 

bus at the Station House (whilst enjoying the view) is a touch more comfortable. Pictured, putting the 

benches through their paces, are Teresa Morgan and Eileen Haugh. 
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We are all justly proud of our Heritage Centre, with its stunning stained glass window, 

ancient walls and tower, but we have to admit that it has been showing its age. For some time 

the floor has been deteriorating and early in 2016 we discovered that the whole floor had to 

be replaced immediately. 

This difficult work was carried out with loving care by local craftsmen but any work on an 

historic building is expensive and in this case the cost was over ú12,500.  

To help meet this cost, a Gala Concert is being held in the Heritage Centre on Saturday 8th 

October at 7.30 in the evening. A great night is assured and all proceeds will be in aid of the 

repair fund.  

The eclectic line-up for the concert offers a kaleidoscope of talent in several genres. It 

includes: local choir Cor Chairlinne; celebrated local violinist Zoe Conway; mezzo-soprano 

Yvonne Woods; jazz n' blues artistes Ceili Phillips and Daniel Fegan; local pianist Jerry 

McCarthy; and singer-songwriter Gareth Woods. 

The Heritage Centre is a treasured part of Carlingford's community. It has been admired by 

the thousands of people who have visited and enjoyed its unique ambience over the twenty-

five years of its current service, following in footsteps which stretch all the way back to the 

middle ages. So please come and support our floor. After all, it has supported you. Tickets 

are available from the Heritage Centre, price ú15. 
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Next month sees a big day for fans of King John. Apparently there have never very many of those, but 

still there may be wry cause for celebration: October 18th marks the 800
th
 anniversary of his death. 

King John is best known to us in Carlingford for the castle that still bears his name, built by his vassal 

Hugh de Lacy, which he visited for three days in 1210. More generally he and his henchman, the 

Sheriff of Nottingham, are perhaps better known as the villainous enemies of Robin Hood and his 

legendary band of merry men. 

Even without the mythical antics of Robin and the men of Sherwood Forest, King John has never 

enjoyed a good press. In 1209 he was temporarily excommunicated and in the year of his death, 1216, 

he apparently "lost" the Crown Jewels to an incoming tide in The Wash. Such was his reputation 

however that some contemporary commentators suspected fraud. It was claimed that John had pledged 

the treasure as security for a loan and had then staged its disappearance so that he could pocket it and 

defraud his creditors. ñFoul as it is, Hell itself is made fouler by the presence of Johnò was the 

comment of one very rough contemporary. 

If the ñlossò of his entire treasure was indeed faked then King John didn't have long to enjoy his ill-

gotten gains. He died a week later in Newark Castle, Nottinghamshire, of dysentery at only forty-nine 

years of age.  

It is interesting to reflect that the King of Engand and one of the most powerful men in the Norman 

World thus died in middle age of an illness associated with poor and unsanitary living conditions. Oh 

yes: and if you do believe his story about losing the treasure then he was also broke. Count your 

blessings! 

 

Carlingford Heritage Centre can be reached at 042 9373454 or email: 

info@carlingfordheritagecentre. 

Follow us on Facebook at https://www.facebook.com/carlingfordheritagecentre 

 

 

Carlingford Community Forum  
 

By now each household should have received an update from The Forum explaining the work carried 

out since the public meeting and what happens next. If you have not received your copy please call to 

The Station House where copies are available.  

 

The Forum welcomes the work carried out on the car park and also the new post mounted litter bins and 

seats that have been recently put in place at the Station House. 

   

One of The Forum members, Carlingford Tidy Towns, is currently applying for funding under the Town 

& Village Renewal Scheme and we look forward to a favourable outcome.   

The Forum can be contacted at carlingfordcommunityforum@gmail.com  

 

 

 

Carlingford & Cooley Tourism Association News 

September has arrived bringing a colder climate with it, summer is officially over.  

We can proudly say the summer season went out with a bang with the last of the festivals closing with the 

Oyster Festival. But that was not the end of the excitement for the CCTA, we had the pleasure of making 

mailto:info@carlingfordheritagecentre
mailto:info@carlingfordheritagecentre
https://www.facebook.com/carlingfordheritagecentre
mailto:carlingfordcommunityforum@gmail.com
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our way to Tralee to cheer on our new Louth Rose, Megan Ferguson. Megan was sponsored by the 

CCTA and was the 2015 Oyster Pearl going on to win the title of Louth Rose in 2016. From what we saw 

in Tralee, Megan had most of the peninsula with her, cheering her on.  

The excitement was immense as Megan took to the stage on the Opening Night, she showed DaÍthÍ Ó 

SÉ a thing or two and had him well entertained. Megan was the third Cooley girl that had made the final 

stages of the festival, words cannot describe how proud she made us all feel. 

                         

Back to business now, we are delighted to see the council has started work on the car park at the Station 

House. There is a little more to do following the relocation of the Bottle Bank to the picnic area on the 

Omeath Road and once that has been achieved they will do the white lining and marking out disabled 

parking spaces. 

Also, work to restore the green has been undertaken following the departure of the Fun Fair this year. 

Other news to report, Grainne Ward from Failte Ireland will be visiting Carlingford on the 13
th

 of 

October. She will be giving a talk about Irelandõs Ancient East and keeping everyone up to date with 

relevant Tourism information. The venue and time have yet to be decided but as soon as they are we will 

post the details on the CCTA Facebook page and notify by email as well. Everyone is welcome to attend 

the meeting and we encourage all local Businesses to send a representative. 

A flier was sent by post from the Carlingford Community Forum detailing the results of feedback from 

the public meeting on ôAn overall plan for Carlingford Developmentõ. 

Anyone wanting a see a copy of the full report may view it in the Tourist Office, however if you want a 

copy of the report just  email Ciara in the CCTA office or call in and leave your email address and we 

will be happy to send you a copy. 

All of us at the CCTA hope you all enjoyed your summer, we will be continuing with our monthly 

meetings again on the 13
th

 of October. 
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The Foy Centre 
 

The Foy Centre is extremely keen to support the local community as effectively as possible and that will 

entail running a centre that will be used by as many local people as possible. We want to attract more 

events into the excellent facilities which are on hand in the Foy Centre.  

Please remember to think of us next time you are planning an event, meeting, birthday party etc. We 

offer reasonable rates for the use of our facilities.  

 

We now operate on an advance booking basis. Should anyone wish to enquire about booking the 

Centre, Debbie Hamilton is the dedicated point of contact.  Her contact number is 083 8013777 or you 

can private message us through Facebook. 

A quick glance at our current offerings in the Foy Centre: 

 

Jive Lessons 

We held 4-week Jive Lessons in the month of September.  Great fun was had 

by all of those attending.  

 

French Lessons 

French Language lessons are happening in the centre this month giving 

adults the opportunity to learn the language.   

10 lessons for ú50.  Should you require any further information contact Sophie on 085 144 1851.  

 

Lego Workshops 

Lego Workshops started in the Foy Centre on 

24
th
 September and will run for 6 weeks.  This 

attracts children from ages 4-12.  These 

workshops help children explore their 

inventiveness through various themes. The 

overall aim is to use this inspiration to help 

accelerate learning and social skills in all areas. 

A fun way of learning! 

 

Fitness with Marie 

Now the kids are back to school ï why not get yourself feeling fit and 

toned. ó Fitness with Marieô has classes running 5 times a week. Morning 

classes are Monday, Wednesday and Friday at 9.30am or Tuesday and 

Thursday evenings at 7pm.  Marie offers a 45 minute full body work out 
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using a range of equipment i.e. Kettlebells, Hand Weights, Bar Bell, Step, Stability Ball, Spin Bike etc. 

Classes cater for all levels of fitness. 

 

The Three Tenors  

Saturday 26
th
 November sees the return of The Three Tenors. This is such a 

fantastic night of entertainment and certainly not one to be missed.  Tickets 

can be purchased on ticketmaster.ie, in McAteers The Food House, 

Carlingford and Dundalk , Dans Café and Visit Carlingford. Please put 

this date in your diary and spread the word. 

Please keep checking The Foy Centreôs Facebook page for news on 

upcoming events. 

 

 

 

Carlingford Tidy Towns 

 

On Sunday 18
th

 September nine keen Carlingford Tidy Towns volunteers braved the rain during the All 

Ireland Final to take part in Irelandõs largest ever coastal clean-up.  Data was collected to help raise 

awareness about the scale of Irelandõs marine litter problem by joining the International Ocean 

Conservancy for the International Coastal Cleanup event. Last year nearly 800,000 volunteers in 94 

countries removed 8,164 tonnes of marine litter from the worldõs oceans.   

 

Removing such litter helps protect our marine life.  The shoreline in Carlingford is a habitat for seals and 

diverse birdlife.   
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We were glad to see that the level of litter was significantly reduced compared to previous clean ups.  We 

found plastics, many glass fragments, cans, bottles, nets, rope, rubber bands and polystyrene.  It was 

bagged up and collected thanks to our local authority, Louth County Council. 

Clean Coasts and Louth County Council were most supportive providing gloves, litter pickers and bags.  

We also wish to thank St Oliverõs primary school and Louth Volunteers who assisted by helping us 

attract volunteers. 

We were joined by volunteers who came from as far as Dundalk and the ôLove your Loughõ group from 

Warrenpoint, who also conducted a Coastwatch Survey along the shore.  Age was no barrier, our 

youngest volunteer was only four and had a great time identifying shells and crabs from our posters. 

Well done to all involved.  Thanks for showing you care about our beaches. 

 

Painting the Town 

 

     
 

Just three hours transformation from tired and dirty to smart! Interestingly, this cast iron bin is over 25 

years old and it bears the logo of the Heritage Trust incorporating an image of the Tholsel Gate. We 

wonder how many more of these were purchased initially? - and are any more still to be found in the 

town? 
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The Carlingford Notice Board at last displays a list of all the regular Club Activities that take place in 

Carlingford. The list will be renewed for each new term/season, autumn, winter, spring etc. If you know 

of anyone providing, building, plumbing, gardening, child minding, taxi services etc. ð please ask them to 

drop their business card into The Food Hall, so that we can display it. 

 

 

Work has been continuing to plant shrubs on both sides of the main road from Castle arch in the 

direction of Omeath. We have been propagating enormous numbers of cuttings so that all of this can be 

achieved at absolutely no financial cost ð but it is backbreaking work! There is still considerably more to 

be done and this will continue over the winter months. 

 

 
 

Carlingford Tidy Towns met with Newry and Mourne Council for a cross boarder clean- up recently. 

This lay-by near Victoria Lock has long been a problematic dumping site and will be closely monitored 

from now on. Glad to be working together towards keeping this area of outstanding natural beauty in the 

Ring of Gullion litter free! 

 

 

   Find us on Facebook.com/CarlingfordTidyTowns 
 

 

 

 

    Thank you for supporting your community 

 

If you have any ideas or comments please Email them to  patkins520@btinternet.com 

and I will ensure they are brought to the attention of the appropriate committee. 

mailto:patkins520@btinternet.com

